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BNSF RAILROAD CORRESPONDENCE 
1) 1/20/07 Letter from HDR to BNSF 
2) 1/25/07 E-mail from BNSF to HDR 
3) 2/12/07  E-mail from BNSF to HDR 
4) 2/20/07 Letter from HDR to BNSF 
5) 6/12/07 Meeting notes from SDDOT, Watertown, FHWA, BNSF meeting 
6) 11/29/07 Watertown Public Opinion article regarding rail crossing closure 
7) 1/7/08 Watertown City Council Proceedings regarding rail crossing closure 
8) 6/10/08 Railroad Highway Grade Crossing Closure Agreement between BNSF and 

City of Watertown 
9) 10/2/09 Letter from BNSF to City of Watertown regarding new crossing at South 

Connector 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 





From: Unruh, James 
Sent: Monday, February 12, 2007 10:34 AM 
To: 'Leibfried, Lynn M' 
Subject: RE: Watertown 
 
Follow Up Flag: Follow up 
Flag Status: Purple 
Lynn, 
We will send you a 300 scale preliminary design layout that will help you more thoroughly review the proposed and 
existing crossings.  A cover letter will also be included that will address the items noted. 
James Unruh 
 

From: Leibfried, Lynn M [mailto:Lynn.Leibfried@BNSF.com]  
Sent: Friday, February 09, 2007 4:53 PM 
To: Unruh, James 
Subject: Watertown 
 
 
James,  
I received the documents you mailed to me.  Where is the existing crossing in relation to the color coded options on the 
layout?  We don't want to cross more than one track, and also need to cross at a 90 degree if at all possible.  Medians will 
be required also.  I see that the City wants to signalize.  Have you contacted Susan Tracy to get this on her program for 
funding? 

Thanks,  
Lynn  

Lynn Leibfried, P.E.  
BNSF Manager Public Projects  
80-44th Ave. NE  
Mpls, MN 55421  
763.782.3492 Office  
763.782.3061 FAX  
612.770.6062 Cell  



From: Unruh, James

Sent: Thursday, January 25, 2007 4:33 PM

To: 'Leibfried, Lynn M'

Cc: 'Terry.Keller@state.sd.us'; 'hblomquist@watertownsd.us'; 'Rick.Laughlin@state.sd.us'; 
'Jeff.Senst@state.sd.us'; 'Ron.Sherman@state.sd.us'

Subject: RE: Watertown (SD) South Connector Project

Follow Up Flag: Follow up

Flag Status: Purple

9/11/2008

Lynn, 
Attached, please find a letter and attachments regarding the project.  A hard copy of the letter and attachments will be 
sent via regular mail. 
James U. 
 

From: Leibfried, Lynn M [mailto:Lynn.Leibfried@BNSF.com]  
Sent: Monday, January 22, 2007 3:28 PM 
To: Unruh, James 
Subject: RE: Watertown (SD) South Connector Project 
 
James,  
I will have to take another look at this, but my inital comment based on your email, is that BNSF does not allow new at-
grade crossings.  Does the City have a near by crossing that will be closed?  I am the correct contact.  
Thanks,  
Lynn 

-----Original Message----- 
From: Unruh, James [mailto:James.Unruh@hdrinc.com]  
Sent: Friday, January 19, 2007 11:46 AM 
To: Leibfried, Lynn M 
Cc: Banks, Rebecca 
Subject: Watertown (SD) South Connector Project 
 
Lynn, 
HDR is the design consultant for a South Dakota Department of Transportation project in Watertown, South 
Dakota.  The project consists of a new roadway along the south side of Watertown.  A new at-grade crossing of a 
BNSF rail line near Pelican Lake is part of the project.  Attached to this e-mail, please find an informational 
brochure for the project. 
  
We are now analyzing the portion of the project in the vicinity of the BNSF rail line.  We would like to submit to 
BNSF additional information regarding the project and receive feedback.  Please provide us with the proper BNSF 
contact person for this project. 
James Unruh, P.E.  
HDR ONE COMPANY | Many Solutions  
6300 South Old Village Place, Suite 100 | Sioux Falls, SD | 57108 
Phone Direct: 605.977.7766 | Phone Main:  605.977.7740 | Fax: 605.977.7747 | Email: james.unruh@hdrinc.com 
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 Meeting Notes 
Subject:  Segment 2A and Segment 1 Process Team Meeting 

Client:   South Dakota Department of Transportation 

Project:   Watertown South Connector Project No:  39319 

Meeting Date:   06/12/07; 1:00 p.m. to 3:30 p.m. Meeting Location:   Watertown City Hall 

Notes by:  HDR, revisions per City of Watertown 
comments 

Notes to:   attendees 

Attendees:
HDR   SDDOT  FHWA  City of Watertown Focus Watertown BNSF  Glacial Lakes  
James Unruh Rich Phillips Mark Clausen Dave Petersen Craig Atkins Lynn Leibfried Ethanol 
Rebecca Banks Terry Keller   Herb Blomquist     Tom Branhan 
  Mike Behm   Geoff Heig      
  Susan Tracy   Steve Lehner 

Scott Rabern   Michael Rye 
Matt Brey    

The meeting began with attendee introductions. 
Terry Keller updated the group regarding the project schedule as follows: 

• Segment 1: Fall 2008 bid letting with construction in 2009. 

• Segment 2A: Early 2009 bid letting with construction in 2009.  It was noted that access will need to 

be maintained to Glacial Lakes Ethanol either from the east or from the west during construction. 

• Terry had discussed the project at an agency coordination meeting the week of June 4.  No major 

concerns were raised by any agencies about the project. 

A. Segment 2A EA Railroad Considerations: (Topic: Discussion/conclusions, follow-up, post meeting 

follow-up) 

1. Train traffic volumes: Existing train volume on BNSF tracks = 2 to 3 trains per day 

average throughout the year with a peak volume of 4 to 5 trains per day.  Existing train 

volume on WCRRA rail spur = 3 trains per week with 10 cars per train; after expansion of 

the ethanol plant, each train will consist of 20 to 30 cars. 

2. BNSF/South Connector at-grade rail crossing: 

• BNSF policy of no new at-grade rail/roadway crossings remains in effect. 

• There was discussion of a grade separated crossing. This has not been analyzed in detail 

and is likely not a cost-effective option.  Environmental impacts of a grade-separated 

crossing would likely be significant. It was noted that if an existing ‘at grade crossing’ 

can’t be identified for closure, the BNSF may require an overpass.  The feasibility of an 

overpass is undetermined but would have significant financial impact to the project.  

• The suggested closure of the existing at-grade crossing at Fish Road (average of 5 

vehicles per day) in exchange for the South Connector crossing (projected 7100 vehicles 

per day) is not considered an equitable exchange.  It was noted that relocation of Fish 

Road to the west side of the BNSF tracks to eliminate the at-grade crossing would result 

in wetland impacts within the Pelican Lake Game Production Area. 

• After field review of the BNSF line and existing roadway crossings by Susan Tracy and 

Lynn Leibfried, the group examined the potential closure of several crossings including 

the crossing at 1
st
 Avenue NE.  This crossing is close to the 3

rd
 Avenue NE crossing and it 

appeared that the 1
st
 Avenue NE crossing may be closed without disrupting traffic 
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significantly.  Follow-up: Herb Blomquist will discuss this option with city staff and 

council members.  Lynn Leibfried will discuss the South Connector project with BNSF 

staff in Minneapolis. Post-meeting follow-up: Herb has discussed the closure of 1
st
 

Avenue N crossing with City Staff and elected officials.  Closure is seen as difficult.  The 

City of Watertown, the State of South Dakota, and BNSF need to have continued 

discussion on this issue. 

3. Agriliance Rail Spur:  A new fertilizer distribution facility is being planned for an area south 

of 20
th
 Avenue.  The City assumes the Agriliance Rail Spur would be abandoned if a new 

facility were constructed but that has not been formally agreed to or indicated in writing. 

Follow-up: Craig Atkins will provide HDR with a concept rail layout for the proposed 

fertilizer distribution facility.  Post meeting follow-up: A revised graphic (Figure 2-6a) has 

been prepared illustrating the potential future rail layout for the fertilizer distribution facility.  

Figure 2-6 has also been revised.  Both figures are attached to these meeting notes.   

4. Spur track switching mechanism:  There was concern that South Connector options 1 and 2 

are located at the switching mechanism for the WCRRA spur.  Follow-up: HDR will examine 

available survey/as-built information to determine the exact location of the switching 

mechanism and adjust alignments, if necessary.  Post meeting follow-up: Distances from 

switching mechanisms to options (measured from high-resolution aerial photography): 

o Option 1 – North edge of shoulder is 103 feet south of BNSF/WCRRA switch. 

o Option 2 – North edge of shoulder is 225 feet south of BNSF/WCRRA switch. 

o Option 3 – South edge of shoulder is 247 feet north of BNSF/Agriliance switch. 

o Option 4 – South edge of shoulder is 126 feet north of BNSF/Agriliance switch. 

o Option 5 – Roadway crosses BNSF/Agriliance switch. 

All Options except Option 5 cross the tracks where there is some separation between the 

BNSF and spur track.  It is concluded from this analysis that all option alignments can 

remain as previously shown.  Option 5 is not considered a viable option anyway.  

C. Segment 2A Draft EA Resolution of 5/11/07 FHWA Comments 
1. Broadway Street use after South Connector (comment 4): From US 212 to the South 

Connector, Broadway Street will remain in-place as a local street and will continue to be 

called Broadway Street.  A new name for the South Connector has not yet been determined. 

2. Sidewalk/bike path considerations (comments 5 and 25):  The 2005 Watertown 

Transportation Plan states that a multi-use trail is proposed within the South Connector 

Study Area.  However, a trail or pedestrian path is not considered in the City’s Master Plan 

within the Study Area.  The group agreed that a pedestrian trail or path would not be 

appropriate along the South Connector. 

3. Traffic projections for individual South Connector segments (comment 7):  The group agreed 

that the traffic model will need to be re-calibrated and re-run to determine traffic projections 

for individual South Connector segments.  Follow-up: HDR to determine how this can be 

accomplished. Post meeting follow-up: The traffic model can be re-run without the Segment 1 

and Segment 2B links.  

4. Identification of preferred alternative in EA (comments 13 and 38):  The group agreed that a 

preferred alternative will not be identified until after the Public Information Meeting for 

Segment 2A. 

5. Projected truck volumes (comment 15):  Follow-up: SDDOT to provide US 212 truck counts 

to HDR. Post meeting follow-up: SDDOT did provide counts to HDR.   The counts verified 

the truck projections for the South Connector listed in the EA.  

6. Hanten farmstead (comment 16):  The City has had informal discussions with the owners of 

the Hanten Farmstead related to the future southern connector project.  However, no 

commitments have been made and no further action has been taken. 
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7. Archeological survey for Hanten farmstead and Option 4 impacted properties (comment 17): 

It was decided to wait until after the Public Information Meeting to pursue any additional 

archeological work. 

8. Salt from snow removal (comments 20 and 21):  The City of Watertown will likely plow snow 

into the ditches along the South Connector, thereby minimizing the possibility of salt 

contaminating the aquifer protection zone. 

9. Pelican Lake Game Production Area (GPA) noise impacts (comments 28 and 44):  Follow-

up: FHWA will provide clarification on the proper Noise Area Classification for a game 

production area and how to analyze the noise impacts for this land use.  Post meeting follow-

up: FHWA recommended that GPA be analyzed as a recreational land use. 

10. Fish Road relocation (comment 33):  The City of Watertown continues to prefer and to push 

for the relocation of Fish Road so that the BNSF rail crossing at Fish Road can be closed. 

 Depending on the BNSF ruling on this crossing, the proposed relocation of Fish Road may 

be dropped as an option. 

11. Wetland mitigation site constructed in 2006 (comment 37):  The site was constructed in 2006 

by the City of Watertown as wetland mitigation for an FAA airport construction project. 

12. Option 1 floodway impacts (comment 45):  The City of Watertown and Rich Phillips 

(SDDOT) consider Option 1 to be non-viable because a portion of the alignment is within the 

Big Sioux River floodway.  It was recommended that Option 1 be eliminated from the 

discussion in chapter 3 of the EA.  A permit from the City of Watertown will be required for 

any floodplain impacts.  

13. Agency coordination update:  Terry Keller covered this in his introductory remarks. 

14. SHPO request for additional data re: Wickard farmstead:  Follow-up: HDR will take 

additional photos of the buildings on the Wickard farmstead and submit them to SHPO to 

satisfy a request made in a comment letter. Post meeting follow-up: Additional photos were 

taken following the meeting and submitted to SHPO. 

15. Public information meeting date:  Terry Keller anticipates a public information meeting in 

late June or early July 2007. 

D. Segment 1 EA:  Terry Keller anticipates a public hearing in late June or early July 2007. This will be 

held in conjunction with the public information meeting for Segment 2A.  SDDOT and FHWA will 

coordinate to determine a date for the public hearing. FHWA is in the process of verifying that their 

comments have been addressed in the most recent draft of the EA which was submitted to FHWA and 

SDDOT on May 24, 2007.  Craig Atkins requested that a meeting be held in the afternoon on the public 

hearing date to update Focus Watertown and other civic leaders on the South Connector project.  









OFFICIAL PROCEEDINGS 

CITY COUNCIL, CITY OF 

WATERTOWN, SOUTH DAKOTA JANUARY 7, 2008 

The City Council met in regular session at 7:00PM in the Council Chambers, City Hall, 

23 2nd St 

NE. Mayor Paul Fox presiding. Pledge of Allegiance was given. Present upon roll call: 

Aldermen Solberg, Garnos, Wilkins, Gisselbeck, Heller, Meisenheimer, Solum, and 

Alderwomen Arbogast, Walder, and York. 

 

Motion by Heller, seconded by Garnos, to approve the minutes of the meeting held 

December 17, 2007. Motion carried. 

 

This being the time set for public hearing on the proposed closure of railroad highway 

grade crossing USDOT No. 075501M at the intersection of Burlington Northern Sante Fe 

and 1st Avenue Northwest, the Mayor called for public comment. Hearing no comment 

from the public, motion by Gisselbeck, seconded by Meisenheimer, to authorize the 

Mayor to sign an agreement providing for the closure of railroad highway grade crossing 

USDOT No. 075501M at the intersection of Burlington Northern Sante Fe and 1st Avenue 

Northwest and to apply for federal Section 130 funding to assist with the closure. Motion 

carried. 

 



 

From: Herb Blomquist [hblomquist@watertownsd.us]

Sent: Thursday, June 19, 2008 7:59 AM

To: Unruh, James; Terry.Keller@state.sd.us

Subject: RE: Segment 2A Conference Call Meeting Notes

Follow Up Flag: Follow up

Flag Status: Purple

Attachments: Rail Crossing Closure.pdf

9/11/2008

Gentlemen: 
  
Please note the attached agreement.  The document is only 3 pages even though it indicates 4. 
  
Please call if you have questions. 
  
Herb 
  
From: Unruh, James [mailto:James.Unruh@hdrinc.com]  
Sent: Monday, June 16, 2008 10:37 AM 
To: hblomquist@watertownsd.us; Terry.Keller@state.sd.us 
Cc: Baker, Rebecca; Gundvaldson, Kristen 
Subject: Segment 2A Conference Call Meeting Notes 
  
Attached, please find the draft notes for last Wednesday's conference.  Please review and let us know if any changes are 
needed. 
Also attached is the transmittal letter for the Segment 2A draft EA that was submitted to SDDOT for review.  Terry, you 
should be receiving the draft EA this morning.  Please review. 
James Unruh, P.E.  
HDR ONE COMPANY | Many Solutions  
6300 South Old Village Place, Suite 100 | Sioux Falls, SD | 57108 
Phone Direct: 605.977.7766 | Phone Main:  605.977.7740 | Fax: 605.977.7747 | Email: james.unruh@hdrinc.com












